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objectives of personnel administration, was presented to Dr. Davenport by
the Society for Personnel Administration at its monthly dinner meeting on
April 3, 1951.

Following a poll of the Board of Editors of the Western Political Quarterly,
the Institute of Government of the University of Utah has announced that the
annual Warshaw Prize of $250 for the most significant article published in a
volume of the Quarterly has been awarded to Denna F. Fleming of Vander-
bilt University. The Prize was awarded to Professor Fleming for his article,
“The Rule of Fear and Hindsight in World Politics,” which appeared in the
issue of the Quarterly for December, 1950.

For his work in international municipal cooperation, Paul V. Betters, execu-
tive director of the United States Conference of Mayors, has recently received
the Knight’s Cross, First Class, of the Royal Order of Saint Olav (Norway),
the Order of Orange-Nassau (Netherlands), and the Star of Italian Solidarity.

Everett S. Brown of the University of Michigan represented the American
Political Science Association at the formal installation of Asa S. Knowles
as president of the University of Toledo.

APPOINTMENTS AND STAFF CHANGES

John Clarke Adams, associate professor of government at the University
of Buffalo, is a visiting lecturer for the academic year 1951-52 at the University
of Florence, Italy, where he is teaching American constitutional law under a
Fulbright grant.

Bruce Adkinson, recently an instructor in politics at Princeton University,
has been appointed to an instructorship at the University of California (Los
Angeles).

Emmett Asseff has been granted a partial leave of absence by Louisiana
State University to enable him to accept an appointment as research associate
on the staff of the recently organized Public Affairs Research Council of
Louisiana.

Marver H. Bernstein, assistant professor of politics at Princeton University,
has been appointed to one of the bicentennial preceptorships at that institution.
These endowed chairs, at the rank of assistant professor, carry special research
perquisites, including one full year of leave for research during a three-year
term of service.

George I. Blanksten of Northwestern University taught at the University
of California (Los Angeles) during the summer session of 1951.

Ralph J. D. Braibanti has been advanced to the rank of associate professor
at Kenyon College and has resumed his teaching duties there after a year’s
leave of absence. During the year’s leave from Kenyon College, he served as
assistant to the executive director of the American Political Science Association,
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as consultant to the Office of Occupied Areas on the reorientation of Japanese
officials, and as lecturer in government at George Washington and American
Universities.

Burton Brazil of Stanford University has joined the political science faculty
of the University of Washington for the academie year 1951-52.

McGeorge Bundy has been appointed as an associate professor of govern-
ment at Harvard University.

Fred V. Cahill, Jr., assistant professor of political science at Yale University,
is on military leave for the academic year 1951-52.

Edgar B. Cale has returned to his position as associate professor of political
science at the University of Pennsylvania after having completed his work as
executive secretary of the Philadelphia Charter Commission.

John W. Chapman of Columbia University is serving as an instructor in
political science at Swarthmore College for the first semester of the academic
year 1951-52, in the absence of Professor Paul N. Ylvisaker.

A. N. Christensen of the University of Minnesota served as an adviser to a
student group studying in Peru during the summer of 1951 under the auspices
of the Student Project for Amity Among Nations.

Innis Lothair Claude, Jr., has been appointed as an assistant professor of
government at Harvard University.

Frederick N. Cleaveland, formerly instructor in government at New York
University, has been appointed as an assistant professor of political science
at the University of North Carolina.

Dorothy I. Cline has been promoted to an assistant professorship in govern-
ment at the University of New Mexico.

Robert A. Dahl has been promoted to an associate professorship at Yale
University.

Herbert A. Deane has returned to his position as instructor in the depart-
ment of public law and government of Columbia University after a year’s
leave of absence spent in England on a Cutting traveling fellowship.

Marshall E. Dimock is serving as visiting professor of public policy and
administration in the School of Public Administration at Florida State Uni-
versity. '

Robert Dishman, formerly assistant professor of government at Dartmouth
College, has joined the department of government of the University of New
Hampshire as assistant professor.

Thomas C. Donnelly, dean of the College of Arts and Sciences of the Uni-
versity of New Mexico, has been appointed by the governor of New Mexico
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to membership on the state’s seven-man Little Hoover Commission. The
Commission will study the executive branch of the state government and
make recommendations for its reorganization.

Archie T. Dotson has been appointed as an assistant professor of govern-
ment at Cornell University.

Louis H. Douglas is on leave from his position as professor of government
at Kansas State College and is serving as a visiting lecturer at the University
of Tottori, Japan, under a program sponsored by the Institute of International
Education, New York City.

Leslie W. Dunbar has resigned from his position as assistant professor of
political science at Emory University to accept an appointment with the
federal Atomic Energy Commission.

Joseph Dunner, chairman of the department of political science of Grinnell
College, was a visiting professor at the Hochschule fir Politik in Munich,
Germany, during the summer of 1951. He also delivered a series of lectures
on American foreign policy during the summer, under the auspices of the

_ political science department of the University of Basel, Switzerland.

Mario Einaudi, professor of government at Cornell University, will assume
the chairmanship of the department of government at that institution on
February 1, 1952. He is on sabbatical leave for the first semester of 1951-52.

Russell H. Fifield of the University of Michigan taught at the University
of Maine during the summer session of 1951.

Peter J. Fliess of Louisiana State University spent the summer in Puerto
Rico, where he taught one course at the University of Puerto Rico and engaged
in research on relations between the United States and Puerto Rico under a
research grant from the Graduate Council of Louisiana State University.

Floyd O. Flom, recently a research fellow of the Public Administration Center
at the University of Minnesota, has been appointed as an assistant professor
of political science at Whittier College.

Peter Gay has returned to his position as instructor in the department of
public law and government of Columbia University after a year’s leave of
absence for research in Amsterdam.

Frank Gibson, formerly of the University of North Carolina, has joined the
political science staff of West Virginia University for the academic year
1951-52. He also taught at West Virginia University during the summer ses-
sion of 1951.

E. Drexel Godfrey, formerly teaching assistant in the department of politics
at Princeton University, is now an instructor in political science at Williams
College.
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Ross Gomez was a visiting professor at the University of Minnesota during
the second term of the summer session of 1951.

Robert E. Goostree, instructor in government and politics at the University
of Maryland, taught during the past summer in the University’s new center
for military personnel in Newfoundland.

Frank Grace of the University of Michigan was a visiting professor of
government at Louisiana State University during the summer session of 1951.

Leo Gross is serving as visiting lecturer in international law in the depart-
ment of government at Harvard University for the fall term of 1951-52.

Heinz Guradze was a member of the law faculty of the University of Cologne,
Germany, during the summer of 1951.

Andrew Gyorgy of Louisiana State University taught at the University of
California (Los Angeles) during the summer session of 1951.

John D. Hall, recently at Oklahoma Agricultural and Mechanical College,
has been appointed to an assistant professorship in government and politics
at the University of Maryland and will teach during 1951-52 in the Uni-
versity’s educational centers in Europe.

Howard W. Hallman, a graduate of the University of Kansas, has been
appointed as a research assistant in the Bureau of Government Research of
that University.

Williard R. Hancock has been on leave from the University of Pennsylvania
since July 1, 1951, to serve as director of the Bureau of Municipal Research
of Pennsylvania.

William H. Harbold has taken a year’s leave from his position as instructor
in political science at the University of Washington for research in Paris under
a Fulbright grant.

Robert J. Harris of Louisiana State University served as visiting professor
of public law and government at Columbia University during the summer
session of 1951.

Lester G. Hawkins, Jr., was a visiting assistant professor at Wesleyan
University (Connecticut) for the spring term of 1950-51. During the same
period he continued to serve as director for the German governmental training
program at the Graduate School of Public Administration, Harvard University.

John N. Hazard, professor of public law at Columbia University, taught at
Stanford University during the summer quarter of 1951.

Richard B. Henderson, graduate student in government and politics and
former instructor at the University of Maryland, has been appointed to an
assistant professorship at Southwest Texas State College.
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Paul Heppe, recently a graduate student at the University of Wisconsin,
has been appointed to an assistant professorship in government at Kansas
State College for the academic year 1951-52.

Willard Hogan of New York State Teachers College was a visiting member
of the political science staff of West Virginia University during the summer of
1951.

Charles S. Hyneman, professor of political science at Northwestern Univer-
sity, taught at Stanford University during the summer quarter of 1951.

Frederick C. Irion has been advanced to an associate professorship in govern-
ment at the University of New Mexico.

Paul 8. Jacobsen is on leave from his position as head of the department of
political science at Colgate University for the fall semester of 1951-52 to
conduct a research project on certain phases of the national legislative process
under a grant from the Social Science Research Council.

G. Edward Janosik has been appointed to an assistant professorship in the
department of political science at the University of Pennsylvania.

Jack T. Johnson returned to his duties as associate professor of political
science at the State University of Iowa in September, 1951, after being on
leave for work with the federal civilian defense office in Washington, D. C.

Frank H. Jonas is on leave for the academic year 1951-52 from his position
as associate professor of political science at the University of Utah to serve
as security officer in the Foreign Service Staff Corps. He has been assigned to
the Office of Public Affairs, Information Services Division, Office of the United
States High Commissioner for Germany, Frankfort, Germany.

Henry P. Jordan, on leave from New York University during the academic
year 1950-51, filled engagements as guest professor at the University of Mar-
burg and the State Agricultural College at Giessen, Germany, and served for
several months as visiting expert with the Office of the United States High
Commissioner for Germany, Information Centers Branch. During the past
summer, he directed a western European study tour under the auspices of the
American Education Board.

Charles B. Judah has been advanced to a full professorship in government
at the University of New Mexico.

George McTuran Kahin, formerly assistant professor in the Walter Hines
Page School of International Relations, Johns Hopkins University, has been
appointed as an assistant professor of government at Cornell University.

Gladys M. Kammerer of the University of Kentucky is serving as chairman
of the Kentucky State Advisory Committee on Registration and Purgation,
a committee appointed to assist the Legislative Research Commission of the
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State in a comprehensive study of the State’s registration and purgation
laws. She also is directing the research for this study.

Kayuo Kawai, on leave from the Nippon Times, Tokyo, Japan, served as a
visiting member of the political science staff of Stanford University during the
summer quarter of 1951.

Hugh E. Kelso, associate professor of political science at the State University
of Jowa, reported for active duty in the United States Army on June 15, 1951,
He has been assigned to work with the staff and faculty of the infantry center
at Fort Benning, Georgia, with the rank of major.

Alexander F. Kiefer, an economist in the Department of State in Washington
since 1946, has been named chief of the East-West Trade Group in the Office
of Economic Affairs and is assigned to the Office of the United States High
Commissioner for Germany.

W. W. Kulski has resigned from his position as professor of political science
at the University of Alabama to accept a professorship at Syracuse University.

Robert E. Lane has been advanced to the rank of assistant professor at Yale
University.

C. M. Lichenstein has been appointed to an instructorship in political science
at Yale University.

W. Duane Lockard has been appointed as an instructor in the department
of government of Connecticut College for the academic year 1951-52.

Edward McWhinney, research associate in jurisprudence and international
law at the University of Sydney, Australia, will be a visiting lecturer in political
science at Yale University during the academic year 1951-52,

Gerald J. Mangone, formerly of Wesleyan University (Connecticut), has
been appointed as an assistant professor of political science at Swarthmore
College.

John W. Masland is on leave from Dartmouth College for the first semester
of the academic year 1951-52 in order to teach at the National War College.

Donald R. Matthews, formerly a teaching assistant in the department of
politics at Princeton University, has been appointed to an instructorship in the
department of government at Smith College for the academic year 1951-52.

Edmund C. Mester, graduate student in government and politics and former
instructor at the University of Maryland, has been appointed to an instructor-
ship in the department of social sciences of the United States Military Academy.

Robert J. Morgan, recently a graduate student at the University of Virginia,
was appointed to an instructorship in political science at the University of
Nebraska, effective September, 1951.
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Hans Morgenthau of the University of Chicago taught at the Salzburg
Center in American Studies during February, 1951, and during the two suc-
ceeding months he undertook an assighment in Austria for the United States
Department of State. He taught at Harvard University during the recent
summer session.

W. Warner Moss has returned to his position as head of the department
of government of the College of William and Mary after serving for a year ag
visiting professor at the University of Manchester, England, under a Fulbright
grant.

Felix A. Nigro, formerly of the University of Puerto Rico, has been ap-
pointed as an associate professor of public administration at Florida State
University.

James A. Norton, formerly a member of the staff of the department of politi-
cal science at Florida State University, has been appointed to an assistant
professorship in the School of Public Administration of that institution.

Kimbrough Owen has been granted a partial leave of absence by Louisiana
State University to enable him to serve as director of research for the recently
organized Public Affairs Research Council of Louisiana. He resigned from his
position as director of the Division of Student Life of Louisiana State Univer-
sity in March, 1951.

Edward R. Padgett, on leave of absence from Washington College, will
serve as an instructor in government and politics at the University of Mary-
land for the academic year 1951-52.

Thomas Page, formerly of the University of Kansas, has been appointed to
an instructorship at the University of Illinois, where he will serve on the staff
of the Institute of Government and Public Affairs.

Joseph Cornwall Palamountain has been appointed to an instructorship in
government at Harvard University.

Maleolm B. Parsons, formerly of the University of Oklahoma, has been
appointed as an assistant professor of public administration at Florida State
University.

Jack W. Peltason, formerly of Smith College, has been appointed to an
assistant professorship at the University of Illinois.

Lester H. Phillips has been promoted to a professorship in government at
the University of Redlands.

Allen M. Potter has resigned from his position in the department of govern-
ment of the College of William and Mary in order to accept a position at the
University of Manchester, Manchester, England.

Ralph E. Purcell has resigned as assistant professor of political science
at Emory University to accept a two-year foreign service appointment with
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the United States Department of State. He will be stationed in Bangalore,
India, as vice-consul and cultural affairs officer.

Segundo V. Linares Quintana of the University of Le Platta and the Uni-
versity of Buenos Aires is serving as Craige Professor of Jurisprudence at the
University of North Carolina during the fall quarter of 1951.

Donald H. Riddle has been appointed as an instructor in the department of
politics of Princeton University.

Charles B. Robson of the University of North Carolina left the United
States in June to spend two years in Germany. He is stationed in Berlin,
where he is chief of the Education and Cultural Relations Branch, Berlin
Element, Office of the United States High Commissioner for Germany.

I. M. Sacks has been designated as a research assistant in political science
at Yale University for the academic year 1951-52.

Burton M. Sapin has been appointed to an instructorship at Princeton
University, where he will divide his time between teaching in the department
of politics and research for the organizational behavior project supported by
the Ford Foundation.

Glendon A. Schubert, Jr., member of the department of history and political
science at Rutgers University during the academic year 1950-51, became assist-
ant professor and head of the department of political science at Franklin and
Marshall College on September 1, 1951,

John N. Schwada, recently a graduate student at the University of Texas,
has been appointed to an instructorship in political science at the University
of Missouri.

Paul Seabury has returned to his position as instructor in the department
of public law and government of Columbia University after a leave of absence
which included several months’ teaching at the Free University of Berlin.

Walter R. Sharp has resigned from the chairmanship of the department of
government at the City College of New York in order to accept an appoint-
ment as professor of international organization at Yale University, effective
in September, 1951.

Mulford Q. Sibley of the University of Minnesota served during the summer
of 1951 as director of academic activities for one of the student seminars of the
American Friends Service Committee at Woodstock, Illinois.

H. Gordon Skilling has been advanced to a full professorship at Dartmouth
College.

Elmer E. Smead became chairman of the department of government of
Dartmouth College on July 1, 1951, succeeding Dayton D. McKean, whose
four-year term as chairman of the department expired on that date.
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Richard C. Snyder, associate professor of politics at Princeton University,
is the political science member of the research team which is developing the
organizational behavior project at Princeton University under a grant from the
Ford Foundation.

Ronald Stout, assistant professor of political science at Colgate University,
served at Syracuse University during the past summer as a member of a re-
search group which was engaged in a study of the formulation and administra-
tion of municipal building codes. The study was conducted under the auspices
of the federal Home and Housing Finance Agency.

Kenneth Thompson of Northwestern University taught at the University
of California during the summer session of 1951,

Harris E. Thurber, recently a teaching assistant in the department of politics
of Princeton University, has been appointed to an instructorship in political
science at Middlebury College.

David B. Truman, who served as visiting associate professor at Columbia
University during 1950-51, has been appointed professor of government at
that institution.

Henry A. Turner, Jr., instructor in political science at Santa Barbara Col-
lege, taught at the University of Missouri during the summer session of 1951.

John E. Turner of the University of Minnesota served as an adviser to a
student group studying in England during the summer of 1951 under the aus-
pices of the Student Project for Amity Among Nations.

Paul W. Wager has been named chairman of the department of political
science at the University of North Carolina.

H. 0. Waldby, formerly of the University of Oklahoma, has been appointed
as an assistant professor of public administration at Florida State University.

James T. Watkins, IV, professor of political science at Stanford University,
taught at the University of California’s Santa Barbara College during the sum-
mer session of 1951.

Edward W. Weidner, associate professor of political science at Michigan
State College, has been appointed director of a newly established Bureau of
Governmental Research at that institution.

Louis A. Weinberg, assistant professor of political science at the University of
Alaska, has been appointed research consultant for the Constitution Commit-
tee of the Alaska Statehood Committee. He will prepare reports on the various
topics to be considered in the preparation of a proposed constitution for Alaska,
for use by the Constitution Committee if and when Alaska achieves statehood.

M. H. Wells, assistant professor of political science at Yale University, will
be on leave during the academic year 1951-52 to aid in preparatory research
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for the forthcoming Puerto Rican constitutional convention and to teach at the
University of Puerto Rico.

Howard White of Miami University (Ohio) has been named chairman of the
Board of Directors of the Citizens Committee on the Ohio Constitution, an
organization which has been created to promote the study of the Ohio Consti-
tution in preparation for an election to be held in November, 1952, on the ques-
tion whether a constitutional convention shall be held.

R. G. Whitesel, associate professor of political science at the State University
of Iowa, reported for active duty in the United States Army on June 20, 1951.
He has been assigned to the policy section of the general staff at Fifth Army
Headquarters in Chicago with the rank of major.

James R. Woodworth, recently a graduate student at Harvard University,
has returned to Miami University (Ohio) as visiting assistant professor for the
academic year 1951~52.

Chitoshi Yanga, who has been participating in the foreign area studies pro-
gram at Yale University, taught at the University of Nebraska during the Sum-
mer session of 1951,

IN MEMORIAM

Joseph Perkins Chamberlain. Joseph Perkins Chamberlain, professor of pub-
lic law at Columbia University since 1923 and in active service until last year,
died on May 21, 1951, in New York City at his Sutton Square home, which
had always been open to his friends, to generations of students, and to the
members of public bodies on which he served.

Before he joined the faculty of Columbia University, Mr. Chamberlain was
prominent as a man of affairs and as a lawyer, and had established his reputa-
tion as a successful pioneer in the improvement of legislative drafting. Born
in Cleveland, Ohio, on October 1, 1873, he studied abroad, at Harvard, and at
the University of California. He was graduated from the Hastings Law School,
practiced law in San Francisco, and held a lectureship in law in the School of
Jurisprudence at the University of California.

In 1909 he endowed a Legislative Drafting Research Fund at Columbia
University and was one of the Fund’s trustees, serving with John Bassett Moore
and Harlan Fiske Stone. In those days universities had institutes, centers, and
schools, but were not proliferating them as is now the case. It was characteris-
tic of Chamberlain’s modesty that he called his legal laboratory a ‘‘Research
Fund,” but its achievements were far from modest. It did important work in
drafting bills on many subjects, the bills being introduced in the Congress and
state legislatures and enacted into law. Even more significant, it trained the
draftsmen who, in 1919, were to furnish expert assistance to the United States
Senate and House of Representatives. For many years, the chief legislative
counsel to the Senate and House were men whom Chamberlain had trained.

In 1923 Thomas Reed Powell, then Ruggles Professor of Constitutional Law
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